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Minutes of the 2nd LGSP Project Steering Committee Meeting
Venue: NEC Conference Hall
Date: 6th February 2009

The second Project Steering Committee Meeting (PSCM) for the Local Governance Support Programme (LGSP) was convened in the conference hall of the NEC, Thimphu on 6th February, 2009. The meeting was chaired by the Hon. Secretary of the GNHC and attended by the members of the PSC (Project Steering Committee), as well as the observers from both the development partners and government agencies. Please refer annexure 1 for the list of participants for the PSCM.

1. Opening Remarks 
In his opening remarks, the Secretary, GNHC welcomed and thanked the participants for attending the second PSC meeting.  The project manager (LGSP) as per the agenda briefed the members on the follow-up and issues from the first PSCM.

2. Follow-up of the 1st PSCM
The project manager briefed the members on the follow-up actions taken regarding the issues and recommendations of the 1st PSCM as follows:
· That as required, the break-up of the activities by developmental partners/funding entities has been completed and AWP signed.
· That the Terms of reference (ToR) of an Assistant Project Manager was drafted and finalized.  The ToR was shared with all the DPs. The shortlisted candidates will be interviewed for selection and appointment on 9th Feb, 2009.
· That the Integrated Capacity Building Plan (ICBP), which is the basic capacity building package for the LGs on generic topics pertaining mostly to public expenditure management, is being reviewed to incorporate and respond to the demands of the new roles of the LGs.  To this end, through the Local Governance and Decentralization Project (LGDP) phase II (JICA), a local consultancy firm has been hired to take up the revision of the ICBP. The consultants are in the field and the first draft of the report is expected to be ready by the end of February, 2009.
· That the Office Automation Plan (OAP) is updated and will be shared with the DPs. OAP pertains to the supply of office equipments and basic furniture to the LG offices.  It will also take into account the data for supplying the same to Gewog accountants and, therefore, an exercise is underway to find the exact number of people serving in the Gewogs.

· That the Annual Grant Guidelines has been completed after numerous rounds of discussion and workshops with all relevant stakeholders, including the LGs and the Ministry of Finance (MOF). A lot of technical inputs were sought from experts representing the DPs, especially UNCDF. The guidelines have been sent to the MOF for ownership and approval which will be shared with the DPs very soon. 

Following the presentation on the progress report, the following discussions ensued:

Mr. Henrik Nielsen, Liaison Office of Denmark (LoD), enquired on the status of the nomination of the members to the PSC from the LGs which was agreed during the 1st SCM. To this the Project Manager submitted that the nomination idea could not be floated during the recent Annual Dzongdag’s Conference because GNHC was given very limited time during the session with the Dzongdags.  

However, on this, as was agreed by the Chief Planning Officer (PPD), the MoHCA will follow-up on this issue and confirm the nomination of one Dzongdag on a rotation basis. It was also further agreed that regarding the nomination of two DT Chairperson’s to PSC, the GNHC will follow-up during the upcoming DT/GT Chairperson’s Conference in March.

On the 10 FYP figures for LGs, the GNHC Secretary informed that the total resources of Nu. 12 billion for the LGs include the cost of standardization of infrastructure such as construction of Gewog Offices and RNR centers. Therefore, the plan figure for the LGs would be 12 billion minus the cost for standardization of infrastructure.

It was also informed that the GNHC made detailed presentations during the two days meeting with the members of Parliament regarding the plans and the Annual Grants’ resource allocation formula, wherein there was a consensus on the acceptability of the formula. However, the MPs pointed out some weaknesses especially on the weights assigned to the criteria used. In this light, as per the recommendations of the MPs, the GNHC would strive to keep improving the formula by incorporating disaggregated data at the local level and based on the actual ground realities. 

On the allocation formula, Thimphu Dzongdag (representative of the LGs) raised the concern of the formula being incomprehensive and not without problems. He cited the example of the allocation of current budget based on the number of personnel posted in a particular office as not being fair.

On this, the Secretary, GNHC, shared his experience of his tour to Unggar, Lhuentse regarding the Poverty Reduction Intervention Programme, wherein he had the opportunity to sensitize and advise the LG to make investment choices based on their topmost priority (which happened to be roads) and that the LGs may allocate and invest all their resources if necessary on their topmost priority, i.e. not necessarily following the past trends of every sectors proposing their own plans.  He also apprised that following the allocation formula developed by the GNHC for capital budget, the MoF has also initiated distribution of current budget based on the formula. 

To this the Director of the department of Public Accounts (DPA), informed that the present distribution is based on formula which includes different variables unlike the past wherein budget was distributed based on the discussions between MOF and LGs. The representative also appraised the need for accurate variables to be fed into the formula in order to generate fair distribution of budget. Further, it was also informed that the formula based current budgeting system was being reviewed and revised based on the feedback from the mid-term budget review carried out by the Department of National Budget during last December 2008 and January 2009.


Ms. Jill, UNCDF, raised the issue regarding consideration of cost index in developing the formula given the different geographic conditions of the country that would call for different unit cost in the delivery of services and infrastructure. 

To this, the Secretary, GNHC informed the meeting that in developing the formula, an assumption of the correlation of the poverty to remoteness was made but not the differences in cost of service delivery and investment. The focus of the 10th plan is based on the manifesto of the new government which is to pursue connectivity to all the Gewog centres. 

Also regarding the Annual Grants (AG) and the tied and untied grants, the project manager reported that the 80% of the tied grants are tied to the activities in the 10th plan and untied grant constitute 20% of allocated budget to the LGs, which is flexible to invest in activities outside the 10th plan but which nonetheless fall within the eligible expenditure list provided in the AG Guidelines. However, he said that for the DTs/GTs to avail the annual grants, minimum conditions (MCs) have to be fulfilled.

In response to the question from LoD, i.e. when the AG will be rolled out the Secretary, GNHC informed that the AG will be rolled out from the next Fiscal Year. However, in principle it has already started from this FY onwards through announcement of formula based Annual Indicative Outlay.

The representative from the MoF informed the meeting that starting next FY, the LGs will receive the AG in the form of 80% tied and 20% untied grants. In order to facilitate smooth release of funds, the DPs were requested to release funds on time. Further, he also apprised the meeting on the funds flow management and the general misconception of release as being an issue to funds flow which in reality is the last step in the funds flow management (which involves several steps).

Mr. Bakhodir Burkhanov, DRR, UNDP informed the meeting of the  initiative taken by GNHC/MoF/UN in compiling a fund flow procedure manual for the Project Managers clearly outlining the financial management procedures of the government, including steps in budgeting of project funds, reporting and release requirements,  to facilitate expeditious release of funds to the project. 

Mr. Henrik Nielsen, LoD, informed the meeting that the fund releases for the AG through the LGSP is a governance issue rather than a mere technical procedure. He said, as per the project agreement, the newly elected LGs have to be in place for the funds to flow to the respective LGs. It is on the assumption of the LGs to be place by the next FY that the fund releases will take place.

To this the Thimphu Dzongdag apprised that the LGs are already in place as it stands today as directed by the Royal Government and such conditions for the need of new LGs should not impede release of funds and implementation of the project. He further appraised the importance of the 10th FYP and adequate time needed to start the budgeting process.

To supplement the conditions as required by the project agreement, DRR UNDP appraised the importance and capacity of people at the LGs in managing the resources.  He said that it was important for the capacity building initiatives for take precedence before the release of AG. It was more to do with human capacity rather than the procedures.

On the issue of release of funds, the Secretary, GNHC, said that the LGs election is an important issue. However, he submitted that although the LG elections have not taken place yet it would be worthwhile to invest in the capacity building to the present serving LGs and the capacity building to them should be a continuous process in view of the challenges that are already presented by the new systems and procedures.

On the issue of support to capacity building support to the LGs, Mr. Christian Mazal, Resident Coordinator, Austrian Coordination Office for Development Cooperation (ACO), informed that, through the LGSP, they have committed Nu. 31,459,685.40.  Further, he apprised that the entire amount has been already transferred to the RGoB and therefore suggested to make annual financial plans in Ngultrum and not in other Foreign Currencies in order to avoid the inconsistencies in figures due to exchange rate fluctuations.  He enquired on the schedule, timeframe for capacity building activities, and curriculum for trainings to be conducted and also requested for a copy of the curriculum. He also raised the importance of identifying the targets for capacity building pertaining to LGs.  He further proposed that the training for certain groups like GAOs and Account Personnel at the Gewog level could already start and need not wait for the LG elections and stated that to keep these trained personnel within LG system. In the event that they have to be transferred after certain years then to transfer them within the LG system in order to ensure sustainability of capacity development in the LG.

To this, the Secretary, GNHC appraised the importance of capacity building and urged the project management to continue with this effort. He also directed that the budget should be reflected in Ngultrum (Nu.) for released funds and in other foreign currencies ($, etc.) for the unreleased funds. As per the timeframe, schedule and curriculum of the capacity building activities for the LGs, the project manager informed that these will be shared very soon with the DPs. He informed that the ICBP curriculum is being revised through JICA project and whose findings and reports will be disclosed by the consultants by March. However, for the immediate trainings the curriculum used will be the AG guidelines, the National Monitoring & Evaluation System (NMES) manual and strategic planning and pritoization curriculum of the training institutes like the Royal Institute of Management (RIM), Thimphu. The schedule is on hold because of the Prime Minister’s plan to visit the Dzongkhags for the 10th FYP discussion. However, it was informed that it will be finalized soon because of the importance of the capacity building activities for the LGs.

The Chief Planning Officer, PPD, Ministry of Home & Cultural Affairs (MoHCA), informed that the people have roads as their priorities and was discovered during the Prime Minister’s tour to eastern Bhutan. He also informed that the LG elections have not been conducted for the want of the delimitation exercises to be completed and that the LG Act is under review. He also informed that during his meeting with few GAOs they submitted that they have not received any capacity building or support thus far.  He asked the relevant representatives of the agencies concerned with regard to the status of appointment of Gewog Accountants and Engineers.

On this issue, the representative from MoF urged that the capacity building is important no matter where the people are placed because the knowledge and experiences gained will still remain within the same system even if the people are transferred. On the status of the appointment of Gewog Accountants (GA/c), it was reported that as of date, there are 123 placed in different Dzongkhags. He informed that the recruitment and placement of G A/c is very challenging especially given the fact that the entrance into the profession of G A/c is restricted to certain educational background and the need to train them for 2 years at RIM. However, he informed that by May 2009, all the Gewogs will have an accountant each. Furthermore, he apprised that the rationale behind retaining the G A/cs in the Dzongkhags is because of the constraints of the facility at the Gewog level to support the BAS.  Regarding the posting of G A/cs, he said the MoF has invited comments and views from the Dzongkhag administrations to look into the possibility of managing two or more Gewogs by one accountant and is currently receiving suggestions from them. However, this, he said, would entail lots of training. 

On this, the Secretary, GNHC apprised the meeting that the GAOs transfer and movement is taken care of by their career path which requires them to be in the system for a minimum of 5 years. 

The UNDP/UNCDF PO informed the meeting of the past efforts made by the RGoB and DPs in capacity building through projects such as DSP and LGDP I and II, AA4, therefore under LGSP, we are not talking about providing the entire set of trainings given under the earlier projects to all 20 districts but those that did not get the pilot support.

On the issue of capacity building, Thimphu Dzongdag said that importance is only given to the GAOs and G A/c and not to other sector personnel such as the RNR etc., and recommended that trainings be provided to all the staff of the Dzongkhag and Gewog Administrations so as to form a good team.

On this, the Secretary, GNHC informed that the scope and focus of the project is to support the AG system and that commensurate capacity building is focused on the key players within this new system. 

Ms. Jill Engen, UNCDF, raised the issue of the planning process itself as being a key problem and the importance to create awareness and understanding on the concepts of block grants as being an integral part of planning process.

3. Presentation on the progress report 
The project manager, in addition to the progress mentioned in the progress report, reported that an Indicative Plan Figure (IPF) has been submitted to the Department of National Budget (DNB), MoF to facilitate budget notification and announcement to the LGs. He also reported that the revision of LG act which is also looking at integration of DYT and GYT Chathrims is ongoing and is in the Dzongkhags for discussion in the DYTs.

During and after the presentation, these discussions ensued:

On the issue raised by Mr. Henrik Nielsen, LoD, on the reporting of expenditure for the revision of LG Act, it was reported that the activity is ongoing and that budget incorporation with the AFD, GNHC will be done after completing all its related formalities. To this, it was reported that the payment for the local consultant hired for the revision of the LG Act, an activity under LGSP has been made through the UNDP (NEX) on the expressed request from the GNHC.

On the issue of one firm as not being sufficient to carry out the capacity building assignments, it was reported that it is due to the tendering system and procedure which awards works only to the lowest bidder.  However, for other trainings, efforts will be made to include more firms so as to enable more coverage and quality while imparting the trainings. 

Mr. Mike Winter, UNCDF, supported the recommendations of the Secretary, GNHC that in view of the involvement of the present LG functionaries in the planning and decision making process, and for enabling them to make conscious informed choices, the present serving LG functionaries be provided with capacity building trainings as planned.

Mr. Christian Mazal enquired on the status of the ICBP Curriculum, the readiness of the program and to share a copy to all the DPs. To this, the project manager reported that the curriculum, as already reported, was under revision and will be circulated to all the members. Further, he reported that following the tentative programme of the Prime Minister’s visit to the Dzongkhags, the training programme for the LG functionaries was postponed. With regard to the AGs, it was informed that the development of the guidelines is already completed and is submitted to the MoF for ownership and support in rolling it out in the Dzongkhags and the Gewogs.

The Thimphu Dzongdag apprised the meeting of the continuous training efforts and suggested that the RIM be consulted on the usefulness of the training programmes and, if need be, improvement of the trainings.

The UNDP/UNCDF PO informed the meeting of the initiatives of the GNHC to collaborate with the other training institutes such as the Rural Development Training Center (RDTC), College of Natural resource (CNR) etc., for conducting the training programs.  To supplement, the Secretary, GNHC, recommended the project management unit to share a copy of the ICBP with these institutions and explore the possibility of having them also on board to provide the capacity building to the LGs besides just the RIM given the huge number of trainings to be imparted under LGSP.

The Secretary, GNHC, recommended that the trainings under output 4 should be done before the budget discussion and directed the Local development Division (LDD) of the GNHC to find out the schedule of the Prime Minister’s visit to the Dzongkhag for 10th FYP discussion and to plan the capacity building programmes accordingly. The representative from the MoF assured to provide the technical backstopping towards capacity building in the field of financial management and to look into the possibility of making it more user friendly.

On the suggestion by the Secretary, GNHC to impart the trainings to the LG functionaries even before the LG elections, the suggestion were supported by the DPs.

On the enquiry made by the Thimphu Dzongdag of the possibility of organizing a study tour for the LG functionaries and developing criteria for incentives based on performance, it was reported that there are plans for study tours for the focal persons but not for all the LG functionaries as recommended due to budget constraints and the large numbers of these functionaries. To this, the UNDP/UNCDF informed the meeting to take ideas from the LGDP II study and exchange being done in its pilot Dzongkhags within districts into account for learning.  

On the query raised by Mr. Mike Winter, UNCDF regarding the reference of minimum conditions to access conditions and selection of pilot Dzongkhags for LGSP, Secretary GNHC asked the project manager to validate if the MOF and LDD, GNHC will do the assessment of the minimum conditions. To this, the project manager apprised that the plan is to do this after the guidelines for AG is approved. Representative from MoF supplemented the project manager by stating that the funds are transferred based on the monthly financial progress report and that the physical progress report will be done on a quarterly basis.

Ms. Jill, UNCDF, enquired, with regard to the MC for the release of AG, if the condition will apply for the release of the first tranche during the first year. To this the project manager informed that for the first tranche, the MC will not apply because the system is new and being introduced for the first time. However, from the second tranche, the MC will apply, as the capacity building with regard to the AGS will be completed by then.  It was also enquired if there are any provisions to accommodate failure to comply and fulfill the MC and the evaluation to be done for the next release and that in case if there aren’t any, it is important to discuss the methods under such conditions. Mr. Mike Winter enquired if the MC is a trigger or a condition for the release of AG.  And if it is seen as a trigger then it is not the appropriate use of the MCs as described in the annex of the programme document. It was informed that the MCs is conditions for the release of the grants and should be done once a year. To this, the Secretary, GNHC informed that we are looking at it as the trigger for releases and in addition, the project manager clarified that the MC is a trigger. Ms. Engen raised the issue of a need to think through the present regulations for MC in regards to LG units that fail to meet MCs and how they will get back into the scheme. A suggestion was made by a member that it is the prerogative of the PSC members to prescribe a procedure in case of failure to meet the MCs for onward submission to the government. Representatives from UNCDF did not agree to this. The project management however shared that constant improvement of MCs and the release mechanism will take place, especially through consultation with the DPs. 


UNCDF representative suggested the possibility of piloting the performance based block grants to some of the Dzongkhags in order to bring about performance based incentives. This is in line with the original plan in the programme document where UNCDF is to pilot grant allocations to the dzongkhags. This would be a top-up of the regular block grant based on a performance evaluation each year. To this, the Secretary, GNHC suggested that starting this Fiscal Year, we could start piloting this programme for the Dzongkhags. 

On the Gewog Planning Manual, Mr. Karma Galleg, PPD, GNHC informed the meeting that the manual is in a draft form, and a local consultant will be hired to improve the Gewog Planning Manual. To this Mr. Mike Minter requested if this also could be shared so that positive recommendations for improvement can be provided to the GNHC. 

The representative from the MoHCA informed the meeting that the PPD, MoHCA has developed a Management Information System (MIS) for collection of data at the Dzongkhag level for which the funding has been sought from UNICEF, and that there is an urgent need to collaborate with other ministries and agencies involved in such endeavor. To this, the Secretary, GNHC informed that such existence of different systems by different ministries with very minimal collaboration pose confusion. Thus, he requested the MoHCA to take the initiative in collaborating and holding a discussion with all the stakeholders involved in such endeavor and tries to harmonize such systems as far as possible.

The Director, DPA informed the meeting of the BAS developed and used by the government for accounting purpose. He informed that the BAS is a desktop based application which presents problems especially during the breakdown which entails literally carrying the whole hard disk to Thimphu for repairs. In order to improve the system, the MoF through the World Bank is integrating it with MYRB and PEMs to make it web based. It was informed that the system is expected to be ready by May, 2009 and most probably it will be ready for piloting by July, 2009, and will be tested  along with BAS in a few agencies. He informed that the system will be integrated with the PlaMs to enable reporting on a real time basis. Further, representatives from MoF informed the meeting that there are three consultants working on developing the system and a year is earmarked for piloting it. To this, the Secretary, GNHC informed that the Commission has plans to include features to upload photos to report physical progress on PlaMS.
 
On the enquiry made by the representative of the MoHCA on the possibility and plans through the project to build the capacity of the MoHCA, the Secretary, GNHC informed that there is a provision in the project under activity 4.1 but only for those relevant focal persons of the central agencies responsible for LGs and not for all the people of the MOHCA. In addition, Mr. Henrik Nielsen, LoD suggested that these issues can be resolved during the next PSCM and AWP and after the responsibilities are defined between the MoHCA and GNHC. 

As an important stakeholder of the LGs, it was recommended by the Secretary, GNHC, that the Director of the Department of Local Governance (DLG) be invited to participate from the 3rd PSCM onwards as a new member. 
 
4. Reporting requirement for Development Partners
The project manager reported that as per the Project Document, the reporting should be done through the PlaMS. Until such time PlaMS is up and running, it was suggested to agree on a temporary format for reporting as being currently used by GNHC.

On the issue of reporting requirement, one of the members apprised the meeting of the idea of donor harmonization, the rationale behind it being adoption of a single and uniform reporting format and requirement. This idea has resulted in developing the LGSP. He requested the PSC members to give their feedback on the donor harmonization approach.
However, as the discussion made the issue clear, it was decided that the reporting format from the PlaMS will be used to make future reporting to the DPs and to the Government. It was further agreed to share the draft PLaMS with the DPs as soon as possible.


Ms. Jill, UNCDF suggested on the possibility of setting up an operational working group/ committee within the PSC to meet and work on a regular basis and to do most of the ground works before submitting it to the PSCM. To this, the UNDP/UNCDF PO supported the idea and suggested that the working group meeting could be held based on the agenda. To this, the project manager informed that the Project Management Unit (PMU) is already in constant touch with the focal persons from the DPs and government agencies for running of this project. It was agreed that the operational/working group be formalized and suggested if the meeting could be done on a quarterly basis.  The Secretary, GNHC recommended the PMU to study and recommend on a modality and periodicity of meeting of the working group and share with all the DPs and government agencies. 

5. Any other issues
It was agreed that both the next PSC and joint annual review for Good Governance could be conducted in September, 2009, preferably 10th or 11th, as suggested by Mr. Henrik Nielsen, LoD, and with the joint annual review tentatively to be carried out during the preceding first two weeks of September. 

On the request of LOD, to make the plan figure for LGs be made available, Secretary, GNHC informed that it will be made available but on an annual basis. The figure will change and the figure will be made available before the budget call.

6. Closing remarks
The Secretary, GNHC thanked the participants for their valuable inputs and support rendered by the development partners. He said that the harmonized approach to donor support is a new way of doing things and to attract other partners to join in this effort and endeavor. As the new system and scheme of doing things take shape, it will not be without problems. However, the activities as planned in the project will carry on and the GNHC will report on the status and follow-up on the issues and recommendations of this PSCM.

7. Recommendations and follow-up

The Project Management Unit, LGSP, shall follow-up on the following issues and recommendations: 

1. Share a copy of the revised ICBP curriculum and Plan with all the PSC members and the DPs
2. Share a copy of the OAP with all the PSC members and the DPs
3. Follow-up with MoHCA regarding the nomination and appointment of representatives from the LGs to the PSC and work on the modality of such appointments and tenure of such members
4. Share with the DPs the plan figures for the LGs for the 10th plan
5. Reflect the released budget in Nu and unreleased budget in the currency of the DPs
6. To collaborate with other training institutes such as the RDTC, CNR etc., regarding the capacity building efforts and share the curriculum
7. Explore the possibility of arranging internal study tours for the LG functionaries
8. Follow-up on the Prime Minister’s visit to the Dzongkhags regarding 10th FYP and plan the capacity building programs accordingly
9. To study the possibility of devising a comprehensive capacity building strategy for the LGs indicating timelines and targets clearly
10. To share a draft copy of the Gewog Planning Manual with the DPs for comments and inputs
11. To share the draft PLaMS with the DPs
12. 
13. GNHC to develop performance based block grants for piloting in the DzongkhagsDzongkhags if possible by 2010-11 by 2010-11 financial year.
14. 
15. 
16. To follow-up with the MoHCA with a request to coordinate the MIS and other data collection systems with other agencies
17. To invite the Director of the DLG as the member of the PSC from the 3rd PSCM onwards
18. To follow-up with the PSC members and DPs regarding the recommendations for the harmonized approach to donor coordination
19. To study on the setting up of the working group for LGSP within the PSC and clearly define the roles and periodicity of the meeting of the group and report it during the 3rd PSCM
20. To confirm the dates in September, 2009 and notify all the PSC members of the next PSCM/Joint Annual Review.    


















  




	
	Annexure 1
	

	S/L
	Name list of Participants 
	

	
	
	Agency

	1
	Secretary 
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	2
	Chencho Tshering 
	Dzongdag, Thimphu
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Chairman, DT Thimphu

	4
	Bakhodir Burkhanov
	UNDP

	
	
	

	6
	Mike Winter
	UNDP

	7
	Jill Engen
	UNDP

	8
	Chencho Gyalmo Dorjee
	UNDP

	9
	Tshering Yanki
	UNDP

	10
	Henrik Nielsen 
	LoD

	11
	Julia
	LoD

	12
	Karma Dema
	LoD

	13
	Christian Mazal 
	Austria

	14
	Ramesh Chhetri
	Austria 

	15
	Nim Dorji
	DPA(Director)

	16
	Namgay Wangchuk
	DNB

	17
	Karma Jamtsho
	GNHC

	18
	Pema bazar
	GNHC

	19
	Karma Galley
	GNHC

	20
	Thinlay Namgyel
	DCD

	21
	Sangay Dorji
	DCD

	22
	Ugyen Tshering Dorji
	DCD

	23
	Tashi Pem
	Helvetas

	24
	Kinley Penjor
	UNICEF

	25
	Karchung Tshering
	MoHCA

	26
	Jigme Dorji
	DNB
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